
From table 1 and 2 and the notes above, it is apparent that 
different species tend to decrease by category according to 
their "minimal" habitats (see above). None of these species 
.seen regularly in the Gardens that are associated with 
heavily populated areas (TV) have disappeared. Among the 
open woodland species (OW- includes wooded villages, 
secondary and disturbed forest), 61% of the species ~hat 
were formerly common have disappeared or become very rare. 
Some of these have not been observed for 15 years or more 
(Lalage nigra, Pachycephala cinerea), or may soon become 
extinct (Criniger bres, Zoothera citrina), given the 
increasing isolation and the dwindling numbers of such 
species even in suitable habitat in the surrounding areas. 
Among the birds of arable land (AL - includes waste land , 
pastures, dry fallow ricefields, etc.), 71% of those 
formerly common in the Gardens have decreased or 
disappeared. Forest birds (F, FE) and the wetland species 
(W) have never formed part of the typical resident 
avifauna. 
Less than 40 species are now seen regularly in the Gardens 
(c or fin Table 1), and these are principally species of 
populated areas (TV) or open woodland (OW). Nevertheless 
there have also been some significant additions during the 
last twenty years, including migratory species, and this 
could indicate an increasing importance of areas such as 
the Bogor Gardens as a more or less temporary refuge for 
woodland species in this overpopulated island. 

Part of the Garden's avifauna may be formed by birds that 
have escaped from the nearby bird-market. This could 
include such temporary visitors as Geopelia striata, 
Loriculus pusi11us, Copsychus malabaricus, Criniger bres, 
and both Sturnus species, all popular cagebirds. 

As a consequence of the increasing urbanisation of Bogor 
and its surroundings, the open woodland species especially 
are decreasing in numbers. Due to various ecological 
processes, the Gardens tend to become more and more a 
mirror of their impoverished surroundings (Diamond et al., 
1987). Despite this the Botanical Gardens still play an 
important role as a study area. They offer an assemblage of 
birds that is within easy reach of mpst local educational 
institutes and accessible to urban visitors, and 30 species 
can readily be seen over a three hour period. For overseas 
visitors who need to spend time in Bogor, the Gardens still 
provide a pleasant introduction to the Javanese avifauna in 
relaxed surroundings. 
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REVIEWS 

.Whitten, A.J., Mustafa & G.S.Y. Henderson. The Ecology of 
Sulawesi. Gajah Mada University Press, Yogyakarta xxi + 777 
pages, 64 plates in colour and B & W, 326 text figures, 
maps and line drawings, 14 appendices, price Rp. 27,500 
(Rp. 15,000 for Indonesian language version). Available 
overseas at$ 25 (paper bound) or$ 35 (cloth bound), at 
the following outlets : 

Australia: Dutch Indonesia Books, Maroondah Hgwy, Croydon . 
Victoria. 

Europe : Foris Publcations, Dordrecht, The Netherlands, and 
Heffer Bookshop, 20 Trinity Street, Cambridge, U.K. 

Singapore : Select Books, Tanglin Shopping Centre, Tanglin 
Road, Singapore. 

U.S.A.: Sinauer Associates, Sunderland, Mass. 01375 (price 
$ 35 paper~ $50 cloth). 

For the interested layman, this might have been entitled 
"What you always wanted to know about tropical ecology in 
general, and of Sulawesi in particular, but were afraid to 
ask because the subject matter looked daunting". However 
this book is much more than ecology made simple, and as its 

· length implies, it is a comp~ehensive account of the full 
spectrum of subjects covered by the term, as applied to 
Sulawesi, presented in an exceptionally readable manner. It 
is difficult to sufficiently emphasize how totally 
absorbing the authors have made the text, and how 
thoroughly the subject has been researched, even to the 
extent of providing identification keys to such groups as 
mangrove trees, tree ferns, geckos, parrots, bats, etc. 

The book was produced within the Environmental Management 
Development in Indonesia Project, funded through Canadian 
bilateral aid, and is the second in a series. The first, 
The Ecology of Sumatra, by Whitten A.J., S.J. Damanik, J. 
Anwar & N. Hisyam, was published in 1984, funded by UNDP, 
(and a corrected second edition is scheduled to appear in 
December 1987). Studies are just now commencing in 
Kalimantan, for the next in the series. Indonesia can 
consider itself fortunate to receive the funding that 
permits this programme, to have the institutions interested 
in running it and to have Tony Whitten to lead the study 
teams. 

Throughout the book, the undercurrent is the theme that 
ecology is complex and inter-related, and that sustainable 
use of the environment requiries an understanding of the 
multi-disciplinary principles involved. This message is 
clearly directed at .the planne~s, like myself, who are 
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concerned with the sustainable development of natural 
resources to meet the increasing demands of a burgeoning 
population, and the Indonesian language version is written 
for -the students who will become the planners of tomorrow. 
Implicitly, and sometimes explicitly, cogent arguments are 
presented for the reasoning behind the environmental impact 
analysis that is now required for any development project 
in Indonesia, and the subjects that would need to be 
analyzed. The pressures on the enviromnel'lt in Sulawesi, 
both natural and man-made, are already intense, as a result 
of inadequate knowledge and education, opportunities and, 
very often, the lack of opprtunities. The options are not 
yet closed, and the last chapter, entitled "Resources and 
the future"', should be compulsory reading for a wide body 
of people; it ends with the portentous statement that 
"unless (the growth of human populations) continues to be 
tackled with every ounce of political and popular will, 
then sustainable development is just a dream". 

Obviously, in a book of this nature, the value to the 
specialist lies in understanding disciplines outside his 
own. The ornithologist learns little about the birds 
themselves, but a very great deal about the habitats on 
which they depend. The amateur geologist will be tantalized 
by the short section in Chapter 1, and will turn quickly to 
the comprehensive bibliography, if only to seek a better 
understanding of the maps in Fig. 1.1, show-Htg the 
geo 1 og i ea 1 evo 1 uti on of the is 1 and, wh i eh unhappj-1 y nave 
become almost incomprehensible in reduction to fit the 
text. My only criticism of the book lies in the poor 
reproduction of some of the text figures and their 
annotations, and some obvious errors that have s l ipped 
through the proofs . 

The distribution of Sulawesi's noted endem1c birds is given 
in Table 1.10 for the mainland and six associated island 
groups, but as the text records, the known distribution 
over the mainland is by no means uniform. Many areas still 
await scientific study . 

Figs. 1.43 to 1.47 show the remaining forest areas and 
existing and proposed conservation areas for each of the 
four provinces, but the poor reproduction has made these 
confusing, and over-generalisation may have given a rather 
optimistic picture of the e xtent of forest. It is important 
to realize that most of the lowland forest on the island 
has already been l~st, particularly the richest alluvial 
areas, many of which have been cleared by land-hungry 
farmers from outside within the past one or two decades. In 
1978 I witnessed the clearing by Balinese farmers of some 
fine alluvial forests south of Parigi. While the coastal 
plain of Morowali lies within a national park, my own 
experience of the birds there was disappointing (and it is, 
incidentally, regrettable that no full ornithological 
report has been published from the Ooeration Drake survey 
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Mega7aima austra7is. One banded by Somadikarta's team on 20 
Jan 1970 is the first record from the Bogor area. D.A. 
Holmes (pers . comm.) heard one calling on 6 May 1974, but 
there are no subsequent records. 

La7age nigra. (Observed quite regularly though not common). 
The only recent record is one banded on 23 Sept 1969. 

Criniger bres. (A rather common bird in many places). Five 
specimens were caught by Somadikarta's team in 1968-69, and 
single birds were seen on 15 Sept 1979 and 30 June 1986. 

Zoothera citrina. (One of the most common birds in the 
Gardens). During 1967-70 Somadikarta's team banded 25 
birds. The species is still observed occasionally, but the 
population is probably reduced to one or two pairs. 

Zoothera sibirica. Two birds banded on 14 Nov 1968 and 22 
Feb 1969 are the first and only records for the Bogor area . 

Phy77oscopus borea7is. The first documented record of th i s 
species for the Bogor area was obtained in the Gardens on 
21 April 1984. 

Prinia f7aviventris. Observed on 9 Sept 1984 by G.R. Milton 
(per. comm.), which is the first record of this species for 
the Gardens. 

Ficedu7a zanthopygia. One was collected by Somadikarta on 5 
Nov 1970. This was the first record for the Gardens and 
probably also for the Bogor area (see Hoogerwerf, 1948); a 
male observed by G. Allport (per P. Andrew) on 16 Oct 1984. 

Pachycepha7a cinerea. (Common in many places 
Gardens). Not recorded since one was 
Somadikarta's team on 20 Nov 1968. 

within 
banded 

the 
by 

Ap1onis panayensis. (Periodically common, but sometimes 
rare or even absent from the Gardens). The only recent 
records are of a small party of mainly immature birds on 8 
January 1975 (D.A. Holmes, pars. comm.) and a pair seen on 
6 and 10 April 1981. 

Sturnus contra. (Common in certain parts). Irregular 
visitor to the Gardens; records of single birds or pairs on 
13 Jan and 6 April 1981, 21 April 1984, 27 Oct 1983 and 5 
July 1987 (J.M. Diamond & K.D. Bishop, pars. comm.; own 
observations); more regular observations during Jan-March 
1984 (G.R. Milton, pers. comm.) of 2-10 individuals, and 
during Jan-March 1986 of single birds. 

sturnus me7anopterus. One on 18 Aug 1981 appears to be the 
first documented record of this species for the Bogor area. 
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Nycticorax nycticorax. (rarely observed in the Gardens but 
often heard flying overhead in the evening). A large group 
of adults and juveniles can be seen daily around the main 
pond. From 20-30 birds several years ago (van Balen, 1984), 
t he numbers have increased steadily to 150-200 at present. 
Howeve r , no attempts at breeding have yet been observed. It 
should be noted that formerly a breeding colony was 
reported i n front of the railway station of Bogor 
(Groeneveldt, 1939), an area now totally built over. 

Amaurornis phoenicurus. (rather regularly seen) . Two birds 
toget he r observed by G.R. Milton (pers. comm.) on 9 Sept 
1984 ; most recent records of single birds on 5 July 1987 
and two weeks later . Certainly much less common than 
f ormerly. 

Geope7ia striata. (One of the most common birds). Recently 
this has been observed only rarely, always singly. 

Loricu7us pusi77us. One observed in a tree bordering the 
main lawns on 13 Jan 1986 is surprisingly the first record 
f o r the Gardens. 

Cucu7us micropterus. Two individuals were banded by 
Somad i kartas's team on 9 Nov 1967 and 18 Jan 1970. There 
have been some other observations in the last seven years 
(5 March 1981, 1 March 1986), but the subspecific identity 
could not be ascertained (migratory micropterus or resident 
concretus). These records are the first for the Bogor area. 

Cucu 7us saturatus. One sight record on 31 Jan 1986 . Its 
largish size, moderately barred breast and belly, brownish 
throat and uniformly dark tail exclude confusion with any 
other cuckoo except C. canorus, which has never been 
recorded from the mainland of Java. 
An unidentifi~d cuckoo (yellow eyering , dark grey 
upperside, barred underparts of wings and tail and largish 
size ) was seen on 13 Dec 1980 . 

Cacomantis vario7osus. (Permanent resident, probably more 
c ommon than c. meru1inus) . Occasional. Several males were 
he ard calling on 25 Feb and 7 March 1981. 

Surn icu7us 7ugubris. (Probably always several birds 
present) . One banded by Somadikarta's team on 17 Sept 1969 
and one heard on 14 and 15 May 1987 are the only recent 
records. 

A pus 
1987 

affinis. A flock of at least four seen on 26 March 
appears to be the f~rst documented record for the 

Bogor area . This is surprising in view of its residence in 
Bandung and frequent appearance in the southern part of 
Jakarta. 
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there in 1980). Perhaps the most extensive lowland forest 
is that at Lariang on the west coast, bordering Central and 
South Sulawesi (Table 1.26 and Fig. 1.45), but pressures 
were already commencing in 1978 and will certainly 
intensify. 

Proposals have been made for making Lariang a nature 
reserve, but I am not aware of any follow-up and the 
proposals would surely meet opposition from agricultural 
developers. An ornithological survey is urgently needed in 
the region in order to support the arguments that 
conservation should be incorporated into the region's 
development plans. 

Different chapters look at the various ecosystems, and 
three chapters are rightly devoted to the various wetland 
habitats. Sulawesi has some important wetland sites, and 
not all of these are mentioned. For example, there is a 
substantial inland swamp near Toli-Toli which is believed 
to carry a good range of wetland birds (the Comb-crested 
Jacana Irediparra ga77inacea has been reported there), but 
the site lies very close to a transmigration settlement, 
and engineers are already eyeing the drainage potential. 
Ornithological data from the extensive Aopa swamp is very 
limited; a few birds are listed in Table 4 . 12 but I believe 
these are not derived from any of the four references 
listed. On p. 453 there is a rather enigmatic reference to 
80 species being recorded in a day at this site. 

Both these sites also clearly require ornithological study, 
perhaps under the auspices of the Asian Wetlands Bureau, 
together with another swamp which is almost entirely 
unknown, that named Teu on Fig. 4.1, lying beside the Laa 
River, with a gross wetland area of 14,000 ha (not 525 ha 
as given for the 'lake' in Table 4.1). 

These are just a few of the areas where ornithologists with 
adequate time and funds (more than is usually needed for 
chasing up endemics in national parks such as Lore Lindu, 
Dumoga and Tangkoko-Batuangas, the usual venue of bird 
tourists), would be enabled to make a valuable contribution 
to our knowledge, and assist in identifying conservation 
priorities . 

Indonesia is justly renowned for its rich and diverse 
natural environments, but they urgently require study, 
before sheer population pressure over-runs them. Options 
for wise planning still remain , but the data base required 
on which to evaluate them is still inadequate . This book 
will serve an · invaluable purpose, if it is read by 
sufficient numbers of people, and the authors are to be 
congratulated for presenting the difficult subject of 
ecology in a manner that will encourage a wide readership. 
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Hails, Christopher & Frank Jarvis (1987). Birds or 
Singapore. Times Editions, 422 Thomson Road, Singapore. 
Price US$ 15.00 (Sin.$ 29.90), plus US$ 0.50 (Sin.$ 1.00) 
for surface mail, if ordered d~rect from the publishers. 

This is an introductory book to the birds of Singapore, it 
is not a field guide for the serious ornithologist. 
Nevertheless I feel sure that every ornithologist in the 
region will wish to possess a copy. As an introduction, it 
is comprehensive and clearly designed to encourage an 
interest among Singaporeans in the little that is left of 
their natural surroundings. This is at once apparent from 
the format of the book, printed on high quality paper 
between hard covers. Frank Jarvis' paintings are 
beautifully done, representing the birds in natural poses, 
sometimes rather too natural. What is more natural, in an 
urban landscape, .than to depict the Common Kingfisher 
perching on a frayed, rusty coil of wire? While 
ornithologists may question some of the illustrations, they 
are extremely appealing and entirely appropriate for the 
expected readership. The publishers are particularly to be 
commended for the artistic way in which the illustrations 
are interposed through the text. 

The initial chapters describe in very readable language the 
habitats and good locations to be found on the island, with 
lists of the common birds for the four dominant habitats 
(excluding wholly urban). There are sections on how to 
watch birds, general biology, breeding and migration, and 
the necessary illustrations of bird parts, bills and tails. 

The 107 pages of the systematic section describe and 
illustrate 131 of the more common birds, out of a current 
checklist of 295 species (the checklist is given at the 
back), with one or more representatives from almost every 
family (one notes that no species of duck is sufficiently 
common in Singapore to warrant inclusion). Chris Hails' 
text is free-style, as are the illustrations, and succeeds 
in passing on the author's thorough familiarity with the 
birds he describes, and indeed his enthusiasm. Only 
occasionally may the text confuse a beginner, when for 
example attempting to compare similar waders under the 
heading of one species, a problem encountered by any 
authors preparing a popular bird book. Introduced species 
are included, where they are sufficiently common in the 
feral state, and at first it is somewhat startling to see 
described a bird such as the Hwamei of Southern China. 

While the illustrations are indeed beautiful, the 
impression is gained that truth is sometimes sacrificed for 
artistic license. For one unaccustomed to handling oriental 
birds in the hand, I was surprised to see the Malkoha so 
blue, the underparts of the Parakeet so yellow, or the 
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Hoogerwerf (1948, 1949, 1953) contributed several papers on 
the Garden's avifauna, listing at least 142 species, mostly 
observed by himself between 1931 and 1952. However, this 
total includes many that occurred during the period of 
neglect (see Table 3) and which would not be characteristic 
of the present habitats. 
During 1967-1971, 42 species were caught and banded in the 
Gardens by Somadikarta and McClure and their team (M.Z.B & 
M.A.P.S., not published, McClure 1974), including Cucu1us 
micropterus, Hega1aima austra1is, Zoothera sibirica and 
F1cedu1a zanthopygia, which were new additions to the bird 
list. Surveys undertaken by van Balen (1984) in the 
framework of a study into the changing numbers of birds of 
Bogor and surroundings (November 1980 to September 1981), 
visits by the three authors in April-May 1984, and some 
other visits since 1979, provided more recent data. New 
additions have been Loricu1us pusi11us, Cucu1us saturatus, 
Apus affinis, Phy11oscopus borea11s and Sturnus 
me1anopterus. Other data since 1974 have been collected 
from J.H. Seeking. K.D. Bishop, J.M. Diamond, D.A. Holmes, 
G.R. Milton, Pak Naat and F.G. Rozendaal, and their records 
are gratefully acknowledged. 

SPECIES LISTS ANQ QISCUSSIQN 

The 81 species recorded in the Gardens over the past twenty 
years are 1 isted in Table 1. This. is only 54" of the number 
recorded by Hoogerwerf (1949, 1953), whose list includes 
many species that were attracted to the wilder conditions 
of the Gardens during the war (see Table 3). More alarming 
is the total disappearance of formerly common birds (see 
Table 2). In most cases these losses reflect the urban 
development in the surrounding area (e.g. Ha1iastur indus, 
Spizaetus cirrhatus, Geope1ia striata, Eudynamys 
sco1opacea, Sturnus contra), while in other cases they are 
consequent upon the decrease of suitable habitat in the 
gardens (e.g. Turnix suscitator, Amaurornis phoenicurus, 
Pitta guajana) or isolation from other wooded areas (e.g. 
sit ta rronta 1 is, Aethopyg i a mystaca 1 is) . 
The "minimal" habitats given in the tables correspond more 
or less with different degrees of disturbance by Man. If 
more than one habitat type can potentially sustain 
population& of a certain species in considerable numbers, 
the type that appears first in the sequence of decreasing 
disturbance (TV - AL - OW - FE - F; wetlands (W) form a 
separate category) is given priority over the other(s). 
Differences in response to overall habitat destruction are 
presumably reflected in this way. 
A short annotated list follows below of those species still 
present (see Table 1) whose status has evidently changed in 
recent years. 
The status described 
given first in brackets, 
given in the tables. 

by Hoogerwerf (1949, 1953) is 
where relevant. English names are 
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A CHECKLIST OF THE BIRDS OF THE BOTANICAL 
GARDENS OF BOGOR, WEST JAVA 

By s. van Balen, E.T. Margawati & Sudaryanti 

(Received 1 August 1987) 

INTRODUCTION 

The avifauna of the Botanical Gardens at Bogor has long 
attracted ornithologists, both among resident scientists 
and among newcomers whose first encounters with Javan birds 
took place here. The present checklist briefly enumerates 
the bird species observed in the Gardens during the past 
twenty years. Only a brief discussion is given concerning 
decreases in some species, as this is discussed more fully 
in van Balen et al. (1986) and Diamond et a7.(1987) 

HABITAT 

The Botanical Gardens of Bogor were established in the last 
century and have become famous as the largest collection of 
tropical trees in South-east Asia. The Gardens cover an 
area of 85 ha and are situated in the center of the city of 
Bogor (population 100,000 in 1951, 250,000 in 1981). 
Formerly there was a green corridor to surrounding 
woodlands but the last connection was severed in 1936 when 
the area was developed as suburban villas. Thus the Gardens 
are now entirely surrounded by urban land and ringed by 
roads carrying heavy traffic. The nearest extensive forest 
plots are those in the hills near Cipayung (12-15 km to 
east) and Mt. Salak (ea 12 km to south). There are smaller 
forest plots near Ciburial (5 km to SW) and Mt. Pancar (10 
km to NE). Within this isolated green area, the President's 
Summer Palace with extensive lawns and pastures borders the 
Gardens. The Gardens are divided into numerous plots 
separated by a network of asphalt roads and more or less 
hardened tracks. A large lawn, some ponds, the valley of 
the Ciliwung river and its tributary, and several building 
areas alternate with these plots that are covered with 
trees and shrubs in varying densities and heights. Very few 
places have sufficient undergrowth for the plots to 
resemble natural forest. During the war the Gardens were 
neglected and overgrown (1942-1947), but this has been 
followed by intensive clearing and visitor pressure. 
Several hundreds of visitors now come to the Gardens at 
weekends and holidays. 

HISTORICAL REYIEW 

Konigsberger (1901-1909) was the first to mention the 
common occurrence of some species readily seen here (e.g. 
Hemiprocne 1ongipennis and Zoothera citrina). Sody (1927) 
paid rather scant attention to the Garden's birds, listing 
only nine species. 
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Treeswift so green. My strongest complaint lies in the 
immense collar of the Spotted Dove, and anyone familiar 
with the Asian Palm Swift would surely have illustrated a 
more slender bird. It is not ~lear from the text why one of 
the two swiftlets in flight is shown brown, and the other 
black - do they represent differences between the two 
species or between the ventral and dorsal views of one 
bird? some of the little pen sketches look incomplete; are 
three of the waders on P.81 white? 

These criticisms are not meant to detract from what is a 
very useful and well-presented book. Singapore is lucky to 
have a Government that employs an ornithological 
consultant, and its highy urbanized and comparatively 
affluent inhabitants will surely wish to buy it in large 
numbers. 

As Sir Peter Scott says in his introduction, "the tropical 
regions of the world are badly in need of such texts, since 
they -----stand to benefit most by having a public which is 
fully aware of the importance of conserving its natural 
heritage". How true this is of Indonesia, where popular 
bird books are non-existent (at time of writing). Of 
course, Singapore's 295 species hardly compares wi~h 
Indonesia's 1600, so that several popular books would be 
required, but we can report that a start has been made. In 
the meantime, Indonesians might note that all but 9 of the 
131 species described occur in Sumatra, and all but 19 in 
Java, though those that are common in Singapore may not 
necessarily be those that are representative here. 

D.A.H. 

Also received 

Buden, D.W. (1987). The birds of the Southern Bahamas. An 
annotated checklist. B.O.U Checklist No.8 Available from 
B.O.U., c/o Zoological Society of London, Regent's Park, 
London NW1 4RY. Price 11 Pound (UK) or 12 Pound (overseas). 
(Add 3 Pound for payment other than in sterling) 119 pp. 

Grimes, L.G. (1987). The birds of Ghana. B.O.U_ Checklist 
No. 9. Available from B.O.U., c/o Zoological society of 
London, Regent's Park, London NW1 4RY. Price information 
not received. 276 pp. 

These are the eighth and ninth checklists in the current 
B.O.U. series, the previous checklists being Libya, 
Zanzibar and Pemba, The Gambia, Nigeria, Cyprus, Serengeti 
National Park and Wallacea. Six more are in active 
preparation, including Sumatra (early 1988), Singapore and 
the Phillipines. 
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Owen, Daniel, David Bilton, Katelonsdale & Stuart 
Stratchdee. 1987. Proyek Kelelawar. Final report of the 
Oxford University Expedition to the Togian Islands, 
Sulawesi, Indonesia, Summer 1987. 

This very well produced report describes the caves of the 
Togian Islands, and the results of their research on 16 
spp. of bats and on the invertebrate fauna. The latter is 
expected to yield several new species, and probably a 
species from an entire new family of Millipedes. 
Ornithologists will be disappointed that the cave-nesting 
swiftlets were not identified. 

Moreover, it should be included in Indonesia's 
protected species and be afforded the protection 
under the legislation Undang-undang Perlindungan 
~inatang liar 1931 no. 134. 
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